WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 12 November 2018


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 12 November 2018 at 7.20 p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, W Battishill, R Bowrah, A Govier, J Hunt, M Lithgow, J Lloyd, V Stock-Williams, W Brown and J Thorne
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk), Gill Croucher (Assistant Clerk)

125. APOLOGIES

Councillors B Shepherd, J Reed, L Russel-Cairns
126. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors Bowrah, Govier, Henley, Hunt, James and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council.
127. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 12 November 2018, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

128. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor submitted reports on the engagements they had undertaken since the last meeting. 

129. POLICE REPORT 
Dan Bishop introduced himself as the new Police Sergeant for Wellington, but also covering Williton and Minehead. He spoke of his long-standing connections with the town, and local knowledge. He re-iterated briefly the new model of community policing as previously presented at October’s meeting, including a more visible police presence around the town. Sergeant Bishop then gave a verbal presentation of the October crime statistics report for Wellington and it was noted that reports of crime were down from both the previous month and October 2017. Dan encouraged those present to report all incidents of crime as reporting generates statistics to support additional staffing at future reviews.
130. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isobel Ward from Churches Together in Wellington announced that their annual Christmas day lunch would be held in the United Reformed Church hall and any offers of help would be greatly appreciated. Tickets for the lunch would cost £5.00 and the event, starting at 12.30 pm was for individuals faced with otherwise spending Christmas day alone.
(b) Isobel Ward advised that the annual sheep trail event is being run again this year and the sheep are now in situ. She requested for the results to be announced at the Christmas light switch-on event, which was agreed.
(c) John Salter from Churches Together in Wellington gave the date for their Carol Service, with refreshments, which is 12 December - in front of the former post office and between 6.30 and 7.15 pm.
(d) John Hutchings, resident at Lower Westford expressed concern about an ongoing 3-week road closure, including traffic lights overnight, which is causing residents significant inconvenience. The fire service had advised the road would be accessible for emergency vehicles but this was not the case. Little advance notice had been given. Councillor Govier noted that this had happened previously, giving cause for the Town Council to write to the Highways Division at Somerset County Council. He suggested a further letter be sent to the Highways requesting that local residents be advised of road closures in advance. Councillor Thorne asked for the Town Clerk to clarify the difference between a ‘prohibition of vehicle notice’ and a ‘road closure notice’.
(e) Brian Hillier queried if there had been progress with his previous request for a flag pole for raising the Somerset county flag as a demonstration of patriotism at appropriate events, such as Somerset Day in May. It was noted that a flag pole was available for use.
(f) Mandy McCarter expressed disappointment that Wellington’s Remembrance Sunday service had taken place in the afternoon of Sunday 11 November rather than at 11.00 am. Councillor James advised that this has been the subject of recent debate and that a public consultation will be taking place in coming months concerning future arrangements.
(g) Ray Filler, Royal British Legion (RBL) reflected his view that the Remembrance Sunday service, particularly the street parade, had been highly successful, with numbers increasing each year. He explained that on a 5-yearly cycle the 11th November falls on a Sunday and that the RBL have long-standing commitments elsewhere when this happens. Ray thanked Councillor Lloyd for attending this year’s RBL concert. Ray pointed out that there is a ‘field of remembrance’ at Wellington Baptist church and that the public can add a cross with the name of their relative.
131. CLOSURE OF POPHAM COURT CARE HOME, WELLINGTON
Following October’s council meeting Stephen Chandler, Director of Adult Social Services at Somerset County Council (SCC) and Sarah Hicks, Director of Operations at Somerset Care Group addressed the meeting. Stephen sought to clarify any misunderstandings, advising that there had been lots of discussion between the two organisations prior to the closure, which both parties endorsed. For Somerset Care the care home had presented complex commercial challenges. An apology was given that prior communications had not been considered adequate and it was explained that funding for adult social care is reduced both nationally and locally. Closure of the site had not been part of the emergency savings needed by SCC.
Councillors expressed their disappointment for the loss of this much-appreciated and well-used community asset, noting that moving residents to other locations may negatively impact on the ability of friends and family to visit. A specific request was made for SCC to engage with the Town Council once considerations for the future use of the site were commenced.

The Mayor suspended Standing Orders to allow members of the public to represent their views, which focused on the impact of losing local health-care provision around the town. This led into a heated discussion about the closure of Stratfield House, a day-care centre providing services for people with dementia. Concerns were also raised by the League of Friends that the Wellington Cottage Hospital is likewise threatened with possible closure, and that information regarding its future is not forthcoming.
131 continuation STRATFIELD HOUSE SOMERSET PARTNERSHIP N H S TRUST, WELLINGTON
Various members of the public made a range of often emotionally-charged statements about the impact of closing Stratfield House. Statements of concern, including lack of prior consultation and poor communication of impending closure, were also made by staff from Stratfield House and a local GP. It was not clear what alternative facilities would be made available and service-users had not yet been consulted on their future health-care. There were fears that lives might be lost as a result of closing the centre.
Stephen Chandler spoke to defend the decision to close the facility, explaining that funding Stratfield House took up nearly all of the County Council’s annual budget for dementia-related health care and that the facility was under-used, and the service delivery model outdated. A public workshop about future options for service-users would take place on 15th November which offered the opportunity for local people to have an input. Stephen encouraged people to attend as well as lobby their MP about the ongoing cuts in central government funding.
The discussion ended with a strong endorsement from the Council that closing Stratfield House was an enormous loss to the local community, and was viewed as a short-sighted approach. SCC were requested to provide frequent updates on the replacement services that would be available to service users.

132. WELLINGTON COMMUNITY HOSPITAL

It was noted that the Community Hospital still has not re-opened which is raising alarm about its future. Although wards remain closed, other activities including outpatient clinics are continuing. Disappointment was expressed about the lack of communication, and concerns aired about the impact on the town if this facility is lost. 
RESOLVED that the Council will write to the NHS Somerset Partnership to express concerns about lack of information regarding the hospital and invite a representative to attend the December Council meeting to explain the situation.
Councillor Hunt declared a personal interest as he is employed by Somerset Partnership.

133. WELLINGTON LIBRARY
The excellent news that the town’s library was to remain open was welcomed by Councillors. It was noted that alternative models of library provision would most likely be required going forward, geared towards sharing facilities with other public bodies by way of a community hub type of arrangement. A particular challenge for Wellington would be identifying the right building within the town.
RESOLVED that the Council will write to Somerset County Council to find out how we can support their longer-term vision for the library.

134. NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING

Councillors had received a report earlier in the meeting on the new working arrangements for policing the town. This was felt to have provided full information relating to this agenda item.
135. DEMOLITION OF PUBLIC HOUSE, PUBLIC TOILETS AND 10 COUNCIL HOUSES AND ERECTION OF 26 No. DWELLINGS (12 No. 1 BED, 9 No. 2 BED, 4 No. 3 BED AND 1 No. 4 BED) AT THE WEAVERS ARMS AND OAKEN GROUND, ROCKWELL GREEN, WELLINGTON

Further note was made at the lengthy delays in the completion of this scheme. The Town Clerk gave an update received earlier that day from Taunton Deane indicating that completion and handover of the first 13 homes was expected at the end of November. The second phase of 13 homes would follow in January 2019.
136. GRANTS

(a) Transition Town Wellington

October’s deferred application from Transition Town Wellington was re-presented now that it was known they had not been successful with other funding bids. TTW were requesting £900 towards the total cost of £927 to run a repair café. Full details of the application had previously been circulated. 

RESOLVED That there was in-principle support for a repair café but given that Transition Town Wellington had received previous grants from the Council, a revised grant for a lesser sum might be considered more favourably.

(b) Wellington Cricket Club

An application for grant in the sum of £1095 was received from Wellington Cricket Club, subsequently amended to £985.50 following a reduction in their cost of hiring Court Field Sports Hall. The club was asking for assistance in connection with its winter coaching sessions for the young people of the area, made possible by the support of the Town Council since 2010.

RESOLVED Given the extremely valuable contribution by the Cricket Club to the young people of the town an award of £985.50 was agreed.

(c) Wellington Wildcats

The Wellington Wildcats Section of the Wellington Football Club had submitted an application for grant funding in the sum of £1,000 to help grow membership. This would give more local girls the opportunity to take part in this increasingly popular ladies sport.

RESOLVED It was noted that the Wellington Wildcats provide a valuable opportunity for increasing numbers of local girls to attend football sessions and a grant in the sum of £1,000 was agreed.

(d) Wellington Choral Society

The Wellington Choral Society had applied for a grant of £2,000 towards the Society’s performance of Bach’s St Mathew Passion on 30 March 2019. 

RESOLVED Although there is much appreciation for the Choral Society’s undertakings, and a previous grant had been awarded for staging, Members were not able to support this bid as it was felt that a somewhat expensive subsidy for a one-off concert was not in the spirit of the grant framework.

(e) Court Fields Community PreSchool

A grant application had been submitted for an undesignated contribution towards moving the Preschool into the Youth Centre so that additional child placements could be provided. The Preschool had anticipated funding from Somerset County Council, which had now been withdrawn.
RESOLVED It was noted that the Preschool has an Ofsted rating of ‘outstanding’ and that the grant would help support the viability of the Youth Centre, as well as the Preschool itself. A grant of £1,000 was therefore agreed.
137. ROCKWELL GREEN, WELLINGTON EAST, WELLINGTON NORTH AND WELLINGTON SOUTH FINAL RECOMMENDATIONS FOR SOMERSET WEST AND TAUNTON
Councillors noted the new ward boundaries for the forthcoming new local authority ‘Somerset West and Taunton’. There will be 59 councillors across the region, six of which will be situated in the Wellington Wards. 
RESOLVED to accept the recommendations.
138. TOWN CENTRE WORKING GROUP
Submitted the notes of a meeting of the Town Centre Working Group which took place on 30 October 2018. The meeting was made aware that the Working Group’s mandate to operate had now expired. However the Working Group was progressing two key proposals - a Wellington film festival, and a pop-up shop – and would like to continue.
RESOLVED that the Working Group should remain in operation, which would be further reviewed at the next meeting.
139. SOMERSET ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCIL (SALC)
Councillor Lloyd reported that the organisation is changing its status to a Company Limited by Guarantee. This offers personal liability protection to members and the only perceived impact is that VAT will need to be charged on any training SALC runs.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.
140. D
EVON AND SOMERSET METRO BOARD

Councillor Bowrah explained that the group’s September meeting had been cancelled and that no progress could be reported.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.

141. CHRISTMAS PARKING
Saturday dates for free parking in the town in the run up to Christmas had been announced by Taunton Deane as December the 1st, 8th, 15th, and 22nd.
RESOLVED that the dates be noted.

142. HOUSE OF SOMERSET (HOS)
Following the presentation by the Directors of the proposed HOS development to Councillors and the Public on 6 November, the group wished for a clear indication that Wellington Town Council supported their venture. Taunton Deane had made it known that this was considered key to the success of the future planning application. Councillors had received a brochure of the proposal as well as notes of the public meeting. Favour for the venture was significant, although there were concerns that this new enterprise should not impact negatively on existing local traders.
RESOLVED that the Council gave their support to the House of Somerset development, notwithstanding any planning issues which may arise once planning permission is lodged.
143. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2018 to 31 August  2018 was £232,303 and the expenditure for the same period was £161,514. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.
144. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
(a) HMRC - £86.93 – October 2018 deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £175.10 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £91.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Chess - £102.71 – Telephone and broadband

(e) AIS Contract Cleaners - £115.20 – Office and Chamber cleaning

(f) National Trust - £50.00 – Christmas cards

(g) MTMIT - £25.00 – repair to lap top

(h) The Edge Directory - £460 – Newsletter

(i) British Gas - £45.12 – Electricity, Longforth Road Public Conveniences

(j) TDBC - £70 – Premises Licence Annual Fee

(k) Cllr James - £93.90 – Travel allowance

(l) Viking - £328.79 – Stationery and supplies

(m) Wellington School Trading Company - £305.26 – Hospitality at Civic Service

(n) Cllr Lloyd - £56.05 – Travel allowance

(o) Viking - £227.71 – Stationery and supplies

(p) Cosmic - £114 – Annual website hosting fee

(q) water2business - £1,300.70 – water services bill, Longforth Road Public Conveniences (for the period 01/02/2017 to 06/08/2018)

(r) Judith Goss - £53.00 – War Grave flowers

(s) EDF – £99.78 - electricity for Rackfield Lighting

(t) Quayside Publishing - £300.00 – ‘Around Wellington’ website

(u) Hinewood - £20.00 – window cleaning

(w) Wellington School - £45.00 – Hire of hall for House of Somerset public meeting

(x) Sage Accounts - £465.60 – Annual charge for accountancy system

(y) Mania Trading - £98.00 – Glow sticks for Christmas light switch-on
The meeting ended at 9.30 p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor
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